FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

INFORMATION MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

JUNE 24, 2002

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7) (arrived at 7:40 p.m.); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Michael S. Colo, Interim City Attorney, Poyner & Spruill
John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

James Hall, Fire Chief

Frank Simpson, Inspections Director

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet C. Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Council Member Haire, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

Sharon Caughey, Executive Director of the Fayetteville Dogwood Festival, introduced the winners of the Fayetteville Dogwood Pageant--Miss Erika Ann Smith, Junior Miss Fayetteville Dogwood, Miss Emily Blair Raymes, Young Miss Fayetteville Dogwood, and Miss Brandy Helm, Miss Fayetteville Dogwood Festival--to the Mayor and Council members.

Ms. Caughey also mentioned in absentia Miss Kendall Anderson Dess, Little Miss Fayetteville Dogwood, and Jeanna Michell Barefoot, Teen Miss Fayetteville Dogwood Festival.

Miss Brandy Helm, Miss Fayetteville Dogwood Festival, thanked the Council members for their support.

MAYOR ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Mayor Pitts introduced and congratulated Mr. Frank Simpson, Inspections Director, for his 35 years of service with the City.  He also congratulated Mrs. Brenda Barbour, Assistant to the Mayor and the Council members, for her 15 years of service to the City.

Mayor Pitts announced that Ms. Rebekah Revels, Miss Fayetteville, had been chosen as Miss North Carolina and would represent the State in the Miss America Pageant.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick requested that discussion of canceling the July 1, 2002, City Council meeting be added to the agenda as Item 12.B.

Council Member Fogleman accepted the request.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

2.
PUBLIC FORUM:

Mr. Clinton Harris, 4713 Watauga Road, Fayetteville, NC, expressed his opposition to renaming Fayetteville State University and requested that signal lights and sidewalks on Raeford Road be made a priority in the new budget.

Mr. William Logan, 6548 Ryefield Drive, Fayetteville, NC, requested that the City do something about the speeders in the Remington Subdivision.  Mr. Logan requested that three-way stop signs be used because the enforcement by the Police Department would involve an actual breaking of the law.  Council Member Keefe stated speed bumps needed to be revisited by the Council.

Mr. David Walker, 4437 Murchison Road, Fayetteville, NC, expressed his opposition to the proposed taxicab ordinance.  He stated that deregulation had not worked in other communities and had resulted in overcharges, increased fares, aggressive solicitation, overcrowding of taxi stands, aggressive driver behavior and unsafe taxicabs.

Mr. Jose Cardona, 7018 Kittridge Drive, Fayetteville, NC, stated there had been a Fayetteville conspiracy by a large company which had resulted in the contamination of land downtown and the Little River (Cross Creek).  He expressed his concern about using the contaminated land behind the old US0 building on Ray Avenue for an amphitheater and requested the City not accept the land.

Council Member Worthy arrived at the meeting at 7:40 p.m.

Mr. Larry Morrisey, 6833 Bryanstone Way, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the proposed changes in the taxicab ordinance.  Mr. Morrisey stated there was a monopoly in Fayetteville and the taxicab business needed to be opened so he and others could realize their dream of owning their own business.

Mr. Iman Eronomy Muhammed, 2700 Murchison Road, Fayetteville, NC, stated his opposition to the Fayetteville State University name change.  He stated the citizens needed to support the railway system between Raleigh and Wilmington, that the outer loop needed to come over Murchison and Shaw Roads, that the Seabrook Neighborhood Resource Center needed to be larger, and the entrance to Murchison Road needed to be cleaned up.

3.
CONSENT:

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes of regular meeting of June 17, 2002.

B.
Report of tax refunds in excess of $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund

Harless, Matthew Brock
2000
Military Non-Resident
$130.75


Sisk, Eric Lavelle
2000
Military Non-Resident
123.01


TOTAL


$253.76

C.
Adopt resolution approving transfer of surplus property to Cumberland County.

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE TRANSFER OF CERTAIN PERSONAL PROPERTY TO THE COUNTY OF CUMBERLAND.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-045.

D.
Approve request from Fayetteville State University to transfer a 4.38 acre tract of land located at the corner of Murchison Road and Filter Plant Road to the Fayetteville State University Development Corporation (FSUDC) instead of the Fayetteville State University Foundation, Inc.

E.
Adopt Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2002-13 (4A and Future Annexations).

This ordinance amendment will increase the appropriation for certain annexation infrastructure expenditures from $922,000.00 to $1,616,275.00.  This ordinance was originally established for Phase 4A annexation (Tiffany Pines, Warrenwood, Rollingwood and Pleasant Acres).  This amendment will also allow this appropriation to extend to Phase 4B expenditures.  Expenditures for Phase 4B will initially be for engineering and design work associated with the project.  The source of funding for this ordinance is future bond proceeds.  The City expects to issue "two-thirds" general obligation bonds in the fall of 2002 for these projects.  Two-thirds bonds do not require voter-approval and the City has historically used its two-thirds bond capacity to partially finance annexation infrastructure.

4.
Consider adoption of Fiscal Year 2002-2003 Annual Budget Ordinance.

Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, presented the revised recommended budget ordinance.  Mr. Stancil recommended the Council adopt the ordinance with no tax increase.  He explained the removed expenditures could be added back if the State decided to reimburse the City the funds owed.  He further explained the decision could be made about nonprofit allocations and economic development contracts in a later process if the one-half cent sales tax was approved by the Legislature.  Mr. Stancil stated a decision to transfer the current and future debt for water and sewer retrofit to the Water and Sewer Fund needed to be made before a decision could be made about the size of the Council's proposed bond referendum and whether the referendum could be paid without a tax increase.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to adopt the budget.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

Council Member Gonzalez stated she would like to make sure the City Manager received the 2 percent cost of living raise, and she wanted to give the sworn law enforcement officers an additional 1 percent raise which would equal the cost of one garbage truck scheduled to be purchased in this budget.  Council Member Gonzalez stated the officers were being treated differently because they put their lives on the line on a daily basis and their education and training was too expensive to lose them due to pay.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Gonzalez moved to take out one of the garbage trucks that could be bought at a later date at $135,000.00 and put the monies toward a 1 percent raise for the sworn law enforcement officers of the City.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

Council Member Fogleman stated she would accept the cost of living raise for the City Manager but she would not accept the law enforcement increase.

A discussion was held with Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick and Council Member Massey expressing their opposition to the pay increase for one segment of the employees.  They expressed their opinion there was a need to maintain fair services across the board and to meet the citizen's request for additional sanitation services.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:

FAILED by a vote of 2 in favor (Council Members Gonzalez and Kirby) to 8 in opposition (Council Members Smith, Pitts, Keefe, Haire, Kendrick, Massey, Fogleman and Worthy)

Mayor Pitts called for discussion on the original motion.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated for the record there would be no cost of living pay adjustments for the members of City Council.

Council Member Gonzalez requested to discuss the PWC budget issues.

Mr. Stancil stated the Council needed to make changes in the way the budget was done in the future.  He explained that moving the debt service for the retrofitting of neighborhoods for water and sewer to the Water and Sewer Fund from the General Fund would mean it would be paid by the rate payers and not subsidized by the taxpayers.

Mr. Stancil stated one option was to move the current debt of $718,000.00 to the Water and Sewer Fund and the other option would be to move both current and future debt to the Water and Sewer Fund.  He explained the effect of transferring the current debt service would become evident when the Council discussed their Capital Improvement Program and the need for a bond referendum that would pay for the infrastructure projects that needed to be done.  He noted that if the current debt service was transferred, a bond referendum could be done in the spring for $15 million, an infrastructure debt with no tax increase.  If the current and future debt service was transferred, there would be a capacity for $36 million in the proposed referendum which would not meet the estimated $86 million that would be needed to complete the task.

A discussion was held regarding the pros and cons of transferring the debt service for water and sewer retrofitting.

Mr. Stancil reviewed the three levels of decisions or options as follows:

Level 1:
Adopt tonight the budget authorizing the current debt service to be paid from the Water and Sewer Fund rather than the General Fund;

Level 2:
Adopt Option 1 but add that future debt for water and sewer will be paid out of that fund; or

Level 3:
Adopt Option 1 but add that all debt in the future for retrofitting of neighborhoods will be paid out of the Water and Sewer Fund.

Mayor Pitts stated that all three of the items being discussed were part of the original motion.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved (1) to approve Option 1 for the adoption of the 2003 budget, (2) to keep the current tax rate, and (3) to give the City Manager and City employees a 2 percent raise.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:

PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

5.
Consider Interlocal Agreement for FAST Feeder route service to the Town of Spring Lake.

Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, presented this item.  Mr. Stancil reviewed the terms of the agreement and recommended the Council authorize the City Manager to execute the interlocal agreement with the start of the service to Spring Lake being done after the grant funds had been secured and after Spring Lake had approved the agreement.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the City Manager's recommendation.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

6.
Consider renewal of Time Warner Cablevision Franchise.

Mr. Ben Brown, Chief Development Officer, presented this item noting there had been a long collaborative effort and other members of the consortium had approved their first reading.  Mr. Brown recommended approval of the first reading of the proposed renewal of the Time Warner Cablevision Franchise for a ten-year period beginning July 1, 2002.  He stated the second reading would be set for the next meeting in July 2002.

A question and answer time ensued regarding the franchise agreement and the fact the franchise only covered services that were related to cablevision and did not pertain to the internet services.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the first reading.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

7.
Presentation of Fayetteville Renaissance Plan.

Mr. Ben Brown, Chief Development Officer, presented this item by introducing Mr. Bill Monroe, Urban Design Assistance Team Chief.  Mr. Monroe presented the full Fayetteville Renaissance Plan to the Council.  He requested the Council adopt the Fayetteville Renaissance Plan as the City's official vision for downtown development and upon approval the report would be printed in its final form.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to adopt the Fayetteville Renaissance Plan.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

8.
Consider approval of the Person Street Streetscape and award of contract for construction in the amount of $618,713.50 to Tri-State Consultants.

Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, presented this item.  He recommended approval and award of the contract.

Mayor Pitts requested to abstain from this item because he had property affronting Person Street.

Mayor Pitts turned the gavel over to Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick for this item.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to excuse Mayor Pitts from voting on this item.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0) (Mayor Pitts abstaining)

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to accept the City Manager's recommendation and award the contract to Tri-State Consultants.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0) (Mayor Pitts abstaining)
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick turned the gavel over to Mayor Pitts.

9.
Consider adoption of resolution advertising intent to approve Lease Agreement between City of Fayetteville and Waste Industries, Inc., for the Solid Waste Transfer Facility.

Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, presented this item.  Mr. Stancil recommended adoption of the resolution authorizing the advertisement of the notice of intent to lease the Solid Waste Transfer facility to Waste Industries, Inc.  Mr. Stancil stated the lease would be for a term of five years with an option to extend for another five-year period with a monthly lease payment of $2,500.00 and a host fee of 50 cents per ton processed through the facility.  Mr. Stancil stated Waste Industries was being required to make certain improvements and repairs to the facility as outlined in the agreement.

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING PUBLICATION OF NOTICE OF INTENT TO LEASE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE SOLID WASTE TRANSFER STATION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-046.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to adopt the resolution.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

Council Member Keefe stated he had some questions on the cost of the repairs and the lease.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Keefe moved to send this item to the Buildings, Properties, and Facilities Committee for review.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

Mr. Stancil stated to refer this item would delay the project but would not kill the deal.  He reviewed the history of the building.

A discussion was held regarding the loss of rental fees.  Mr. Stancil stated it was an $80,000.00 to $100,000.00 a year lease.

Council Member Keefe stated he would like to know the cost of repairs.  He stated he felt this item should be sent to the Committee for their input and he thought that had been the Mayor's intent when the Committee was formed.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:

FAILED by a vote of 5 in favor (Council Members Keefe, Pitts, Haire, Gonzalez and Kendrick) to 5 in opposition (Council Members Smith, Kirby, Massey, Fogleman and Worthy)

ORIGINAL MOTION VOTE:

PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Pitts and Gonzalez)

10.
Consider adoption of resolution requesting acceleration of scheduling and funding of DOT Project R-2609 (four-laning of U.S. 401 from terminus near Pine Forest High School through Harnett County to the Wake County line).

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  Mr. Teal stated the U.S. 401 Blue Ribbon Committee had requested the Council adopt a resolution supporting the acceleration and funding to improve U.S. 401 from northern Cumberland County to Wake County.  He reported that if the money could be obtained through the United States Department of Transportation with a special authorization that had no impact on our funding formula on the TIP projects, then there would be no negative impact on current and proposed projects.  Mr. Teal recommended adoption of the revised resolution that specifically supported the project using designated funding.

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE SUPPORTING THE US 401 WIDENING PROJECT FROM NORTHERN CUMBERLAND COUNTY TO WAKE COUNTY USING DESIGNATED FUNDING FROM THE U.S. DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-047.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to adopt the resolution supporting the use of special designated funding.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

11.
Report from Policy Committee.

Council Member Fogleman, Chair of the Policy Committee, presented this item.

A.
Consideration of various amendments to Chapter 28 of the City Code Taxicab Ordinance.

Council Member Fogleman reported there were three major changes in the proposed ordinance:  (1) the field would be opened up and there would be no set number of medallions, (2) hailing would be allowed, and (3) there would be no distinction between airport and regular taxis with all taxis being held to the same standard.

Council Member Fogleman stated the Committee and staff had studied this issue in-depth and it was the Committee’s recommendation that the revised ordinance be adopted.

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE AMENDING CHAPTER 28, TAXICABS, OF THE CODE OF ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA. ORDINANCE NO. S2002-010.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the amendment to the ordinance.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

Mayor Pitts inquired as to the total number of medallions which had been issued by the City.  Mr. Frank Simpson, Inspections Director, responded 108 medallions had been issued.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

B.
Consideration of alternate members becoming regular members on Boards and Commissions that have alternate membership.

No action was taken on this item.

C.
Discussion of automatically nominating regular members of boards and commissions eligible for reappointment.

No action was taken on this item.

D.
Report from Neighborhood Improvement Task Force.

1.
Amend housing code to include a requirement that all owners of rental property in designated blighted areas be required to obtain a housing certificate for their rental dwellings, regardless of occupancy.

2.
Amend Article 3 of Chapter 16 of the Fayetteville City Code governing Housing, Dwellings and Buildings, to require the reasonable time period of 90 days be established for owners to take action to remove, repair, or demolish uninhabitable dwellings.

Council Member Fogleman stated the Neighborhood Task Force had recommended that the changes presented in Items 1 and 2 be adopted and there would be a one-year time phase to make the property compliant.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to accept the overall recommendations of the Neighborhood Task Force.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

A discussion ensued regarding whether this was to approve the ordinance.  Mr. Michael Colo, Interim City Attorney, stated there was no ordinance in the package and the recommended changes could be approved for incorporation in the ordinance which would have to come back to Council for approval.

Council Member Worthy expressed his opinion that there should be a vehicle whereby slum lords were responsible to the Inspections Department, but he felt the three-day wait would take away the livelihood of honest, hard working realtors.  Mr. Worthy suggested a list be prepared of the slum lords rather than using a map of blighted areas.

Mr. Stancil passed out a map of the designated blighted area in Fayetteville which covered the center City with the boundaries of the downtown tax district.  He stated there were very few houses in this area.  Mr. Stancil stated there were studies being done in the Deep Creek and Bonnie Doone areas by the Community Development Department and the results of the studies would have to come to Council in order to be designated as blighted areas.  Mr. Stancil further explained that the certificates would only have to be obtained in areas designated as blighted and the standards for designation as a blighted area would have to be in compliance with federal standards.  He also explained that the designation would heighten the City's power of eminent domain which would allow the condemnation of property for economic development.

Council Member Kirby stated she thought this was a good idea, however she expressed her concerns about the City having the resources to enforce the changes.  Council Member Kirby stated she did not want to treat areas of the City differently.

Mr. Stancil replied that Mr. Simpson had said by using blighted areas, he would be able to enforce the ordinance.

Council Member Smith inquired why Wilmington Road was not included in the map when their involvement had been the catalyst for this change.

Mr. Stancil stated there had been some miscommunication and the Committee had originally believed that Wilmington Road was in the area and in reality it was not included in the blighted area designated in the early 1980s.  Mr. Stancil noted the staff had met with Ms. Christina Smith and the Wilmington Road neighborhood and had explained the situation to them.  He said they were also informed they would have to go through the same process as the Deep Creek and Bonnie Doone areas in order to be declared a blighted area.

Council Member Smith stated Ms. Christina Smith had not talked to her and unless Wilmington Road could be included, she would have to vote against the item.

Mr. Stancil stated Wilmington Road could not be designated as a blighted area tonight because it would have to go through the designation process.

Mayor Pitts stated the problem was the citizens had been led to believe they would get help and now they were not qualified and that was hard to swallow.

Council members expressed their dissatisfaction at not being informed about the Wilmington Road situation.

Council Member Fogleman inquired how long it would take to get a designation.  Mr. Ben Brown stated it would take weeks to months because there had to be a survey and an analysis of each property within the boundaries, a certain criteria had to be met, and then it would have to come back to Council for designation.

Mr. Stancil stated the blighted area designation was a tool that could be used to implement the housing changes rather than having to apply the changes to the entire City which would create an enforcement issue.

Council Member Keefe asked for clarification on Council Member Fogleman's motion.  Council Member Fogleman replied her motion was to adopt Items D.l. and D.2. which was really just a process that gave the City a tool to require the cleanup once the designations were made.

Council Member Keefe stated he had a problem with the way the process had been set up because the City wanted to get more people downtown and instead were putting up more hurdles.  He noted the desire was there to extend it all over the City and in his opinion this would create a major problem for all property managers.

Council Member Keefe stated he did not think the City should assume everyone was guilty and the idea to withhold PWC electrical services was municipal extortion.  Mr. Keefe stated the ordinance needed to be worked on and cleaned up.

Council Member Gonzalez said she understood the reason for doing this but she did not agree with the way it was being done and in particular the PWC requirements.  She inquired why the City had to go through all of this when it could enforce the current ordinances and not penalize good people.  Further discussion was held regarding the Wilmington Road area and the City's current housing enforcement process and the advantages of declaring an area blighted.
Council Member Fogleman called the question.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Haire and Massey)

RESTATED MOTION:

Council Member Fogleman restated her motion to approve Items D.l. and D.2 putting in place tools to address problems in the blighted areas.

Council Member Smith withdrew her second to the original motion.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to accept Items D.l. and D.2. and start the study process on the Old Wilmington Road area.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 7 in favor (Council Members Pitts, Kendrick, Smith, Massey, Kirby, Fogleman and Worthy) to 3 in opposition (Council Members Keefe, Gonzalez, and Haire)

E.
Discussion of flying POW/MIA flags.

Council Member Fogleman reported the ordinance change increasing the number of flags that could be flown from three to five would not be approved prior to the July 4 holiday.  As a result, the Committee had recommended that the POW/MIA flags be flown at City locations for 72 hours surrounding Independence Day on the pole normally used for the State Flag.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the Committee's recommendation.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

A discussion was held regarding the protocol for displaying the flags.

AMENDED MOTION:

Council Member Massey offered an amendment that the decision of which flag would be taken down be left to the discretion of the City Manager.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor (Council Members Smith, Haire, Gonzalez, Massey, Worthy and Fogleman) to 4 in opposition (Council Members Keefe, Pitts, Kirby and Kendrick)

12.

A.
Discussion of new Fayetteville logo as proposed by Greater Fayetteville Futures (History, Hero’s and a Hometown Feeling).

Council Member Keefe presented this item.  He congratulated the Greater Fayetteville Futures for their persistence, inclusiveness, and vision in selecting “History, Hero‘s and a Hometown Feeling”.  Mr. Keefe stated logos, slogans, and theme lines were only as good as the commitment the leadership and citizens were willing to make.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to accept the recommendation of the Greater Fayetteville Futures and the citizens who had input and adopt as Fayetteville‘s new theme line “History, Hero‘s and a Hometown Feeling”.

Council Member Fogleman said the agenda stated logo and the motion was for a theme line.  She stated she thought as a logo it was too busy but she liked it as a theme line.

A discussion ensued regarding the City logo.

Mr. Stancil stated that the logo was the City of Fayetteville that was on City stationery and City vehicles and it had been determined during the study that it was an excellent logo.  He recommended the Council adopt the current item as a vision in their strategic plan.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to approve “History, Hero‘s and a Hometown Feeling” as a theme line and have staff come back with a plan to implement its use and the cost involved.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

B.
Discussion of cancellation of the July 1, 2002, meeting.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to cancel the first meeting in July.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor (Council Members Pitts, Kendrick, Kirby, Massey, Fogleman and Worthy) to 4 in opposition (Council Members Smith, Haire, Keefe and Gonzalez)

13.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

Council Member Keefe inquired if there was a policy against a City employee being appointed to a board or commission.  Mr. Stancil stated there was no policy to that effect.

APPOINTMENTS:

A.
Airport Commission - 4 appointments - 3 regular members and 1 travel industry

Mr. Ralph Hamilton and Ms. Shirley Pillow were appointed to a first term.  Mr. Frank Kelly was appointed to a second term.  Ms. Dawn Gibson was appointed to the travel industry position.

B.
Human Relations Commission - 7 appointments

Ms. Rita J. Potts, Ms. Louise McQueen, and Ms. Ann Mathis were appointed to a first term.  Ms. Mayra Fuentes, Mr. Chaz Holder, Mr. James McEachern, and Mr. Allan Taziri were appointed to a second term.

C.
Joint Storm Water Advisory Board - 1 appointment

Mr. Andy Anderson was appointed to a first term.

D.
Public Works Commission - 1 appointment

Ms. Terri Union was appointed to a first term.

E.
Public Works Commission Retirement Board - 1 attorney appointment

Mr. Glenn Adams was appointed to the attorney position.

F.
Board of Appeals on Dwellings and Buildings - 2 vacancies – 1 appointment -1 nomination needed

No nominations were made.

G.
Historic Resources Commission - 1 Category 2 and 1 Category 4 appointment

Mr. Ron Rice was appointed to the Category 4 position.  Ms. Dorothy Finiello was appointed to the Category 2 position.

H.
Animal Control Board - 1 approval needed – 3 additional nominations needed


Council Member Fogleman stated she had spoken with Mr. Breeden Blackwell, Chairman of the Cumberland County Board of Commissioners, and he had okayed the submission of two nominees rather than four nominees for the Animal Control Board.

Ms. Carol Langdon was appointed.

No other nominations were made.

NOMINATIONS:

I.
Fayetteville City Planning Commission – 5 vacancies – 5 nominations needed

Council Member Fogleman nominated Mr. Charles Astrike.  Council Member Kirby nominated Mr. Bryan Ervin.  Council Member Keefe nominated Mr. Allen Tucker, Jr.  Council Member Haire nominated Mr. Theodore Debois.

J.
Fayetteville City Zoning Commission - 3 vacancies - 3 nominations needed

Council Member Haire nominated Mr. Carl Manning.  Council Member Kendrick nominated Mr. William B. Jenkins, Mr. Marshall B. Pitts, Sr., and Ms. Peggy T. Vick for reappointment.  Council Member Massey nominated Mr. Jim Smith.

K.
Board of Appeals on Dwellings and Buildings - 1 vacancy – 1 nomination needed

No nominations were made.

L.
Animal Control Board – 1 additional nomination needed before submission to County Commissioners

No nominations were made.

14.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Calendar of upcoming special events.

B.
Project reports

C.
Report on joint efforts with Cumberland County:

1.
Recreation

2.
Proposed joint Appearance Commission

3.
Joint Human Relations Commission

D.
Report on joint efforts with public Works Commission:

1.
Purchasing

2.
Fleet Maintenance

3.
Information Technology

4.
Engineering

5.
Mutual compensation and benefits

Mr. Michael Colo, Interim City Attorney, requested that Council go into closed session to discuss matters of attorney-client privilege and Reaves v. City of Fayetteville, a pending litigation matter.
MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to go into closed session to discuss litigation and matters of attorney-client privilege.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The closed session began at 11:OO p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to come out of closed session.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The regular session resumed at 11:15 p.m.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Report of tax refunds less than $100.00.


Name
Year
Basis
City Refund

Harreld, Chad Erick
2000
Military Non-Resident
$ 41.57


Jones, Dennis Wayne, Jr.
2000
Military Non-Resident
81.52


Mattson, Matthew P. &
1999
Military Non-Resident
32.06


  Stephanie


Pinchasin, Esther Sarah
2000
Military Non-Resident
23.00


Wingsfield, Elois Hyman
2000
Corrected Assessment
39.13


TOTAL


$217.28

2.
Statement of taxes collected for the months of April and May 2002 from the Cumberland County Tax Administrator.
Month of April 2002

2001 Taxes
$296,257.74

2001 Vehicle Taxes
255,439.10

2001 Vehicle Revit
105.44

2001 FVT
29,157.36

2001 Storm Water
20,153.47

2001 Revit
1,143.64

2000 Taxes
17,457.53

2000 Vehicle Taxes
9,523.49

2000 Revit
0.00

2000 Vehicle Revit
0.00

2000 FVT
1,453.79

2000 Storm Water
1,493.80

1999 Taxes
3,242.69

1999 Vehicle Taxes
1,041.45

1999 Revit
0.00

1999 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1999 FVT
205.00

1999 Storm Water
302.25

1998 Taxes
1,269.51

1998 Vehicle Taxes
700.15

1998 Revit
0.00

1998 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1998 FVT
92.40

1998 Storm Water
149.19

1997 and Prior Taxes
3,014.72

1997 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
961.91

1997 and Prior Revit
0.00

1997 and Prior Vehicle Revit
0.00

1997 and Prior FVT
180.00

1997 and Prior Storm Water
250.43

Interest
23,777.38

Interest (Revit)
84.81

Interest (Storm Water)
1,301.47

Fayetteville Discount
0.00

Revit . Discount
0.00

Total Collections
$668,758.72

Month of May 2002

2001 Taxes
$131,070.34

2001 Vehicle Taxes
258,107.86

2001 Revit
436.42

2001 Vehicle Revit
414.70

2001 FVT
29,899.17

2001 Storm Water
10,712.47

2000 Taxes
15,730.82

2000 Vehicle Taxes
5,628.86

2000 Revit
0.42

2000 Vehicle Revit
1.81

2000 FVT
840.00

2000 Storm Water
1,157.09

1999 Taxes
2,130.72

1999 Vehicle Taxes
848.12

1999 Revit
0.00

1999 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1999 FVT
184.59

1999 Storm Water
151.24

1998 Taxes
433.32

1998 Vehicle Taxes
272.95

1998 Revit
0.00

1998 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1998 FVT
72.60

1998 Storm Water
140.86

1997 and Prior Taxes
328.32

1997 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
1,029.94

1997 and Prior Revit
0.00

1997 and Prior Vehicle Revit
0.89

1997 and Prior FVT
222.62

1997 and Prior Storm Water
142.54

Interest
15,424.75

Interest (Revit)
26.41

Interest (Storm Water)
838.31

Fayetteville Discount
0.00

Revit. Discount
0.00

Total Collections
$476,248.14

3.
Letter from citizen regarding the proposed name change of Fayetteville State University.

4.
Legislative Bulletin from the NC League of Municipalities.

5.
Letter of appreciation from local vendor to Community Development employee for assistance with North Street project.

6.
Update of public Arts Commission Is action regarding artwork for cellular tower at 436 Rowan Street.

7.
Police Department - report for the month of May 2002 from the Office of Professional Standards and Inspections.

8.
Status report on ongoing annexation projects.

9.
PWC - minutes of May 8, 2002.

10. FACVB - minutes of May 9, 2002.

MOTION:
Council Member Kendrick moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 11:16 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor
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